Press release: David Mundell announces
membership of Scottish Business
Taskforce

Scottish Secretary David Mundell confirmed today (25th October) in the House
of Commons that the group will meet for the first time on Friday, chaired by
former UK Government Minister Andrew Dunlop.

The Scottish Business Taskforce’s aim is to exert a positive influence on the
development of UK Government policy, and in so doing help to advance
Scotland’s interests. In the first meeting the group will discuss the
Scottish economy, Industrial Strategy as well as progress made in City Region
Deals.

Chaired by former UK Government Minister Andrew Dunlop, the panel comprises:

e Marc Crothall CEO — Scottish Tourism Alliance

e Prof Susan Deacon — Assistant Principal External Relations, University
of Edinburgh and Chair, IoD Scotland

e Jayne-Anne Gadhia — Chief Executive, Virgin Money

e Jo Macsween — Vistage Group Chair and ex MD Macsween of Edinburgh

e Prof. Graeme Roy — Director, Fraser of Allander, University of
Strathclyde

e Louise Smith — HMT Fintech envoy Scotland and Head of Design, Personal
and Business Banking RBS

e Douglas Smith — Chairman — Scotland, CBRE

e Neil Sims — VP, Expro — North Sea

e Chris Van der Kuyl — Chairman, 4J Studios

e Ellis Watson — Executive Chairman DC Thomson Media

e Will Whitehorn — Chair, Scottish Exhibition Centre and Clyde Space

e Brian Wilson — Chair, Harris Tweed Hebrides

The Taskforce’s core membership are all business and economic leaders who
have been invited to join in their personal capacity and on the basis of
their knowledge and experience, rather than representing a particular trade
body or organisation.

David Mundell said:

The Scottish Business Taskforce boasts an unrivalled wealth of
expert analysis and knowledge. The members represent the diversity
and talent of Scottish business and will ensure that the UK
Government is seeking the best advice from leaders in their fields.

Chaired by my former colleague Andrew Dunlop who is a business
expert in his own right, this taskforce will provide the insight to
ensure we are delivering for Scottish businesses.
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The first meeting of the group will take place in Edinburgh on the 27th
October, and will discuss the state of the Scottish economy, the UK
Government’s Industrial Strategy, innovation and the economic powers at the
disposal of both governments.

Ahead of the meeting, Scottish Business Taskforce chairman and former UK
Government Minister Andrew Dunlop commented:

As a UK Government Minister, I made it my priority to understand
the needs of Scottish businesses and to take action to strengthen
the Scottish economy. And as someone who has also run my own
company I can appreciate the importance of creating the right
climate in which business can thrive. That’s why I am delighted to
be chairing this group, building on both experiences to bang the
drum for Scottish businesses.

The group’s membership engages some of Scotland’s best business and
economic brains and draws on experience of diverse sectors from
fintech and new media to the iconic Harris Tweed and Macsween’s
world famous produce.

The UK Government Scottish Business Taskforce will focus on how the
UK Government can use its policy levers to improve our
productivity, performance and promote strong economic growth in
Scotland. Our work will feed directly into the UK Government and
provide a constructive contribution to its joint work with the
Scottish Government.

News story: Brathay apprentice
challenge winners GSK in Westminster
visit

Apprentices from GSK Ulverston were crowned the winners of the Brathay
Apprentice Challenge in June following a testing 6-month challenge that saw
them compete against teams from the country’s leading apprentice employers
and training providers.

John Woodcock MP, Brathay Trust and Sue Husband, Director of the National
Apprenticeship Service, met with the apprentices to congratulate them on
their efforts.

The Brathay Apprentice Challenge is the search for the apprentice team of the
year and supported by the Education and Skills Funding Agency. In 2017, teams
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of apprentices reached over 70,000 young people to raise awareness of the
benefits of apprenticeships and recruited over 500 new employers interested
in offering apprenticeships, in addition to delivering 44 community projects
to benefit young people.

GSK narrowly beat Nottingham City Homes into second place and JCB who
finished third. Teams from Derwent Training Association, IBM, Redrow Homes,
Severn Trent Water and WSP also competed in the national finals.

GSK team leader and engineering apprentice, Joseph Hambley, said:

It has been a privilege to be invited to meet with John Woodcock,
MP and come to Westminster today. We were ecstatic to have won the
top title of the apprentice team of the year out of 650 apprentices
that entered the challenge.

The experience and opportunities from the Brathay Apprentice
Challenge will stay with us all forever; from producing a film to
raise awareness about the dangers of asthma in children and teens
to recruiting employers and educating young people about
apprenticeships.

We hope that winning the title will support our efforts to inspire
young people and promote apprenticeships. Hard work, determination
and self-confidence are key for success.

Sue Husband, Director, National Apprenticeship Service concluded:

The Brathay Apprentice Challenge requires commitment, determination
and teamwork to succeed and the team from GSK showed all these
skills in abundance to be crowned winners. I am so pleased to see
them all again today, to celebrate their success and for them to
get the opportunity to receive deserved recognition from their
local MP at Westminster.

The attributes of this team of apprentices includes optimism, self-
control and creativity and I am delighted to be in the company of
such successful apprentices today.

Press release: Government releases
£100bn of grant data in push for
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greater efficiency and transparency

The government publishes grants data in line with the UK'’s Open Government
National Action Plan. The new Government Grants Information System (GGIS)
enables grant information on £100 billion (2016 to 17) worth of grants to be
recorded and reported across government departments in a simple, standardised
and scalable way.

The new system represents the most comprehensive picture of the grants
landscape available to government. Grants range from government funding for
schools, to UK Sport grants, to funding for bus service operators.

John Manzoni, Chief Executive of the Civil Service and Cabinet Office
Permanent Secretary, said:

We spend more than £100 billion a year on government grants. We
will continue to ensure that this money is being spent effectively.
Through the GGIS, for the first time, we are able to collect more
extensive data across government departments, not only on the
levels of grant giving, but also how the process is being managed
within each department.

The new system will reinforce our drive for efficiency,
effectiveness and transparency in how we do our business in
government and gives us greater assurance identifying and
preventing fraud.

The system, which was launched last year, collects data showing how much each
of the government departments are paying out in grants to a range of
organisations.

This will allow for greater scrutiny of grant making and will help the
government identify areas of inefficiency or fraud throughout the grant
making process. The database is available to government departments for
policy analysis purposes.

The data for the Department for Transport and the Ministry of Justice has
also been released to a standard format developed by the 360Giving
initiative, which means it is available to the public and can be compared
with that of other grant making organisations, therefore providing a bigger
picture of the UK funding landscape.

Fran Perrin, Founder of 360Giving, which supports organisations to publish
their grants data in an open, standardised way, said:

The government is the UK'’s largest grant funder, so we are pleased
that it is on board with the greater grants data movement in a push
towards more transparency, efficiency and efficacy.
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By adopting the 360Giving Standard as many grant makers are now
doing, their data can be more easily shared and used alongside that
of other grant makers.

More open, comparable data will improve the sector’s ability to
make informed, evidence-based funding decisions and ultimately
bolster the impact of UK grant making.

News story: Independent review on cost
of energy published

An independent review into reducing costs in each element of the electricity
supply chain has been published today.

Building on the government’s Industrial Strategy Green Paper, Professor
Dieter Helm CBE was asked in August to consider the whole electricity supply
chain of generation, transmission, distribution and supply.

The review follows the plan set out in July by government and Ofgem to
upgrade our network to a smarter energy system, and the publication of draft
legislation on an energy price cap to keep families’ energy bills as low as
possible.

The government remains committed to the ambitious agenda of cutting carbon
emissions while driving economic growth, as set out in the Clean Growth
Strategy, as well as other recent announcements, including;

e providing up to £557 million for further Contract for Difference
auctions for less established renewable technologies, with the next one
planned for spring 2019;

e putting an end to households being charged unjustifiably high prices for
their energy — Parliament will continue to scrutinise the draft
legislation designed to place a temporary cap on energy prices and

e continuing delivery of reliable and secure electricity supplies through
the capacity market.

We will shortly be seeking the views of industry, businesses, academics and
consumer groups on Professor Helm’s review.

Business and Energy Secretary Greg Clark said:
Homes and business depend upon reliable, affordable power and the

government is ambitious in its plans to keep costs as low as
possible for them over the coming decades.
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We are already taking significant steps to upgrade our energy
infrastructure as part of the Industrial Strategy and have
published draft legislation to cap poor value energy tariffs
helping millions of consumers across Britain.

I am grateful to Professor Helm for his forensic examination. We
will now carefully consider his findings.

Speech: Sally Collier Keynote Speech:
FAB Conference 2017

Good morning everyone and thank you Stephen and thank you Paul for inviting
me back. So back a year later, I was here a year ago; I am absolutely
delighted to be back, a few more grey hairs and wrinkles, but as delighted to
be back as I was to come here last year, only a few months after I'd taken up
the job of course. So I'm now a year and a bit in, and when I stood here last
year at Ofqual, we were anticipating the delivery of new general
qualifications, new GCSEs, new 9 to 1 GCSEs, and also thinking about how
Ofqual could play its role in the reform of vocational qualifications. I'm
not going to focus on general qualifications today. I'm going to talk almost
exclusively about vocational qualifications, particularly what we’ve been
doing for the last year, and then set out what your expectations of us should
be in the coming period. And then finish a bit about what our expectations of
you are. Hopefully that will take about 20 minutes and some big hook will
come and drag me off if I go on for longer than that.

So whilst I can’t be here later, many of my colleagues are and we’ve got a
stand and seminar, so please do go; if you got any questions, if you got any
thoughts, please share those with us and I will be calling for that at
various points during the next 20 minutes.

When I spoke to you last year I said that during my tenure at Ofqual, one of
my expectations was that we would see increasing value with vocational
qualifications and our role in it. That’s certainly what we’ve been trying to
do during the last 12 months, and one of the first things we’ve done is to
get closer to industry. We have continually a rolling programme of engaging
with industry. We have a conference on 21st November for industry, so any of
the trailblazer groups, any of the employers that you are dealing with would
like to be at that conference, please let us know and we will make sure they
get an invite. There are a few places left. You know, of course, that the
jobs at the end of this process are absolutely key to the starting point for
designing qualifications and that’s why we of course need to continue to
engage with industry perhaps in a way that we haven’t done before and haven’t
done as intensively before, and we’ll be continuing to do that.
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The next thing I want to talk about is our day-to-day regulatory activity,
which now the balance is very heavily focused on the vocational side and you
will be feeling the impact of that regulation. I hope in a way that supports
you and supports the whole system to get better. We have received, triaged,
acted on about 400 event notifications during the last year. That’s broadly
the same number as any other year you would expect in a landscape of this
size. It's really important to know where the problems are and it’s really
important going forward for us to do even more of sharing those systemic
issues, so immediately if we find a systemic issue, let’s share that with you
so that you can take that on board. It prevents other people falling in the
same traps or doing the same things, and it helps the system as a whole, so
you will be seeing more of that. We have audited 48 of you, many of
recipients of those audits will be in the room, thank you for your
professionalism and your cooperation with those audits and I hope that you
gain as much from those as we did. We’ve overseen five mergers and
acquisitions, and when things go wrong we have commenced enforcement
activity, whether that be asking for undertakings, signalling our intention
to fine and actually fining in some cases. We’ve also really intensified our
programme of technical evaluations of your products, moving from your
processes to arrive at a quality product and the product itself, where of
course Stephen mentioned validity; validity is at the heart of those
products. Stephen also mentioned the fantastic Paul Newton, the work that he
has produced today, he has an amazing talent to make the incredibly complex
incredibly accessible, so please do go and pick up his report and talk to him
during the conference. Also, we continue with our sector work. We’ve
published a report from the security industry and took a range of regulatory
actions as a result of that.

You can see that our focus has very much been on the vocational side. We’'ve
also done a lot to our supporting infrastructure. I'm not sure if Phil Beach
would like me calling him supporting infrastructure, but we’ve recruited a
new leader of the vocational team, we’ve brought in more resource, we’ve
brought in more experienced resource in the sector, but of course building on
our existing assessment expertise. That's given us a new clarity and focus of
those responsibilities, and we’ve enhanced our IT system with the new portal,
which I hope you’'re all finding more accessible and more efficient, and
enables you to interact in a better way with us.

We'’ve also of course launched consultations on new functional skills, so the
current consultations — the DfE consultation on content and our consultation
on the assessment approach are now live. Please respond, 22nd November is the
end date there and we’ve made provision in our rules for an apprenticeship
endpoint assessment. When I stood here last year we had agreed to regulate
the endpoint assessment for 12 assessment standards. We have now looked at
more than 80 and agreed to be the EQA and to regulate the endpoint
assessments for 32. Those endpoint assessments range from level 2 to level 6,
and they range from potentially quite small volumes like golf green keepers
to customer services, where there are tens of thousands of potential
apprentices, so really doing good work I think there. You, of course, and
others will be the judge of that.



My message is that as the new landscape develops, as the reform programmes
get underway, we want to work with you to make that a success. We all know
that rushed qualifications with insufficient time for development,
insufficient time for testing, and insufficient time for schools, colleges,
training providers to get to grips with those qualifications rarely yield the
best outcomes. And therefore the time that we have, we need to use well. The
thing that I can control is what Ofqual does with how it takes up your time,
so we must ensure that you are not confused, you are not seeking a greater
understanding, you are not having to rework by anything that we do, and
therefore I’'ve launched a review of our communications and how we communicate
with you. I want it to be as time efficient as possible, so please go and
talk to my colleagues on our stand if you think we can do things in a
different way, do it better, or you like the things that we’ve been doing, so
that we can really maximise the use of your time and our time. As I mentioned
earlier, on things like event notifications, if we can immediately tell you
about things that are perhaps not going as well or that you need to be warned
of and that means that the system itself and that you can take action before
I come anywhere near it, so I think that has to be a good thing. We have
started on this approach. We post all our rules into a new electronic
handbook. I hope you find them more accessible. Please give us some feedback
on that. I have asked all my senior team to get out and talk to you in a non-
regulatory fashion by looking at what it is like at the coalface, the issues
that you’'re experiencing, things that we may think are completely benign,
that may annoy you or may get in the way, some of those things we can quite
easily fix, so thank you to those of you in the audience that have received
us in recent weeks and months.

I also want to talk about rules and standards and the quality bar. I want to
be very clear, the bar is not any different, for any different type of
organisation. Whether you’re an existing awarding organisation, an end point
assessment organisation that wants to come in, the bar is no different. What
we’'re doing is in the light of what I have just said about efficiency, about
maximising use of time, about being clear is we’re looking at that
recognition process. For organisations who may not be familiar with this
landscape, who need additional guidance, who need additional clarity, that
will help everybody, both now and in the future, whether you want to provide
an endpoint assessment or indeed another type of qualification. Yes, if you
want Ofqual to be the external quality assurance organisation, then you have
to be regulated by us, but the bar is the same. I also want to work with all
the other organisations in this landscape, the Institute for Apprenticeships,
the ESFA, to ensure that we maximise the sharing of data where we can. So
that you don’t have to provide the same data on multiple occasions for
different uses. That is always tricky across government, but my intent is
that we seek to do that.

Some rules simply won’t apply to apprenticeships, and it is pointless keeping
them in there if they are irrelevant or not necessary, so we will be
consulting on our rules in terms of those which simply don’t need to apply.
We have already had a temporary suspension of the total qualification time.
The other thing on apprenticeships is we are starting upfront evaluation of
those EPAs in November, and our focus, as it should be, is on the validity of



those EPAs. We are going to do that proportionately, consistently and, of
course, by different risks and different sectors, because there will be
different risks in different sectors. We also publish status updates on our
website as to where all the EPAs that we’'re involved in, so you can see on a
weekly basis where we are involved. And we’re conscious of maintaining an
aligned approach with all those players in the system, and we’re working very
closely with the IFA’s quality alliance. And you can hear more about
apprenticeships from Bryan Horne, my colleague; he is in the audience here
this afternoon in the seminar.

I also want to talk briefly about functional skills. We will also be
conducting upfront evaluation on functional skills, new qualifications before
they enter the market. We learnt a lot of lessons from upfront evaluation of
qualifications, in general qualifications. It doesn’t mean we are applying
exactly the same accreditation approach, but it does mean that a lot of
things were spotted, and if you get them upfront, it prevents many, many
problems further down the line, so we will be looking to do that as
efficiently as possible. And it is a careful balance on functional skills
between maintaining those standards and keeping the real value of the
flexibility of those qualifications and on-demand assessment and their real
value for uses. Of course, we welcome your views on that approach in response
to our consultation, and we will in due course run a technical consultation
to follow up.

And to T levels — they will be a hugely important feature of the new
landscape. We very much welcome the clarity provided by the government last
week on some important features of T levels, and we very much look forward to
playing our regulatory role in that landscape. Maybe when I am here next
year, if you invite me back next year, we will have come a lot farther down
the road on T levels.

So that is what you can expect from us. What do we need from you? We need you
to do your day job as you do to an excellent standard. That is the big mother
home apple pie, isn’t it? That really is the best recipe for expansion for
change, preparation for change. And as I — and I have gone around the country
and certainly in recent weeks meeting not just FE providers, employers,
independent training providers and awarding organisations, and I have been
asking them: What do you think about the awarding bodies? What is good? What
is not so good? They tell me where it is excellent, you are completely
responsive. You have experts in their sector. You add value. You send
reviewers that really add value and that spot things they couldn’t have
spotted for themselves. You issue accurate results and you certificate on
time. It is a kind of fairly basic set of things, but when you do it well,
you add enormous value. There are rare occasions where that is not the
feedback. Where that is not the feedback, I want to let you know, because you
can then do something about it, but I would hope that you know already, so
you don’t need me to tell you that. My plea for you is: How connected are
you? Can you be more connected to your customers? How quickly are you getting
that feedback and acting on it. Another obvious one is keeping close to
employers. We are certainly intensifying our work in this area, and I know
that that is what you have been doing during the last 12 months and, indeed,



for many years, but we need to intensify that. I think the extent to which
some of the job roles in some of these sectors are changing and will change
and need to constantly kept up to date, I think, is a really important aspect
that we all need to consider. And I want to thank you for your transparency
in reporting to us when things might not have gone as well as they should
have, or where they are at risk of not going as well as they should have. It
is only if you do that, that we can do two things. One: we absolutely take
that into consideration when we’re working out why something has gone wrong
and what you have done about it. But as important is that we can then use
that to share with the rest of you and with the sector to say, how do we
prevent it happening again somewhere else.

I want to conclude by just reflecting, and I am sure others will reflect
during the course of the day on the profile that vocational qualifications,
vocational programmes of study, have at the moment. It is probably
unprecedented. Many of you have been around much longer than I have, but
there is profile from the Prime Minister down, there is funding allocated,
and I see this as an incredible opportunity, and we all know that well
thought through, well designed, well managed qualifications, whether in their
own right or whether as part of other programmes will bring greater coherence
to this landscape, which I think is what we are all seeking, and will do what
I said a year ago, which is raise the status of these qualifications. Good
for me, good for you, good for employers, but most of all, really good for
our learners.

Thank you very much.



